# Peru (2013)

Peru's Internet penetration rate was 36.5 percent in 2011, leaving it below leading economies in the region such as Argentina, Chile, and Colombia, but above Bolivia, Paraguay, and most countries in Central America. Government and NGO-led initiatives to improve Internet connectivity and access and to provide citizens with digital education opportunities have made Peru a model for ICT development in South America. Peru's online media environment has created a critical space for civic dialogue and has provided Peruvians with an important alternative to print and broadcast journalism in a country where press freedom is often under threat. ONI testing revealed no evidence of Internet filtering in Peru.

## Background

Peru is a representative democracy led by Ollanta Humala of the Partido Nacionalista Peruano (Peruvian Nationalist Party).<sup>2</sup> During the 1970s and '80s, the nation was plagued by civil war between government military forces and the Shining Path rebel army.<sup>3</sup> Threats of assassination, kidnapping, and physical assault were routine for investigative journalists in Peru during this period.<sup>4</sup> Although former president Alberto Fujimori was credited with ending the armed conflict and bolstering the nation's economy in the 1990s, his administration was marked by numerous violations of press freedom, privacy, and human rights.<sup>5</sup> In 1992, the government secretly ordered military forces to kidnap several journalists, including acclaimed columnist Gustavo Gorriti of *Caretas* magazine, who later became a leader in advocating for press freedom in Peru.<sup>6</sup> In 1999, it was discovered that the Fujimori administration had paid several major news outlets to publish progovernment content.<sup>7</sup> Dozens of media workers who refused bribes and continued to pursue investigations of government corruption were placed under surveillance, and some were charged with espionage, treason, and terrorism.<sup>8</sup>

Internal censorship by media organizations independent of government interference has persisted since the Fujimori era. During the presidential elections of 2011, reporters and producers who refused to follow their employers' guidelines regarding reporting on particular candidates resigned or were fired.<sup>9</sup>

Although legal protections for journalists have improved since the 1990s, many investigative reporters continue to be harassed and threatened because of their work. In 2010, Alejandro Carrascal, who had reported on corruption in the public education system in the Amazonian city of Bagua, <sup>10</sup> and Oswaldo Pereyra, a radio host who had reported on illegal abortions taking place in northern Peru, <sup>11</sup> were imprisoned after being found guilty of defamation. Carrascal has since been released. <sup>12</sup> TV journalist Pedro Alfonso Flores Silva was killed; national police publicly stated that a local mayor had ordered Flores' assassination in retaliation for his coverage of government corruption. <sup>13</sup> The Committee to Protect Journalists reports that the mayor has remained in office, illustrating deep-seeded impunity in the country. <sup>14</sup>

There were no reported assassinations of journalists in Peru in 2012, but several attacks and threats took place. Four assailants broke into the offices of a television news station in Calca, where they brutally beat Jaime Nuñez del Prado, host of "La Otra Verdad," a political news program. <sup>15</sup> As of May 2013, the nationally-based Instituto Prensa y Sociedad (Press and Society Institute) had documented thirteen attacks on the press in 2013. These include several physical assaults and one

instance of arson, in which the offices of Paraíso radio station in the Lambayeque province went up in flames.<sup>16</sup>

Peru boasts an array of print, broadcast, and digital news sources that represent a range of political perspectives.<sup>17</sup> The nation's political constitution protects press freedom and explicitly outlaws the closure of media institutions by the government, but these laws are not always upheld.<sup>18</sup> Between late 2009 and early 2010, the Ministry of the Interior revoked the broadcast licenses of radio station La Voz de Bagua Grande and television station Televisión Oriente.<sup>19</sup> Both had offered extensive coverage of indigenous groups that demonstrated in protest of legislation that affects mining and logging regulations in the Amazonas province, a predominantly indigenous area. It was reported that both stations' coverage was "supportive" of protesters, several of whom were taken into custody after fights broke out between protesters and government security forces that attempted to end the protest.<sup>20</sup> Critics held that the Ministry revoked the stations' licenses because of their support for these groups.<sup>21</sup> Although it remains without a broadcast license, La Voz de Bagua Grande has maintained an active presence in the Peruvian media through its blog.<sup>22</sup>

Many media organizations have had difficulty regaining credibility in civil society since the Fujimori era; some continue to avoid being heavily critical of the government.<sup>23</sup> The work of citizen journalists has begun to fill this void over the last five years as blogs and social media have created a new platform for government criticism and political debate.<sup>24</sup> The 2011 election cycle witnessed record levels of participation on social media platforms by voters debating the virtues of each candidate.<sup>25</sup>

Despite these developments, some bloggers have experienced repercussions for their work. In 2009, Carlos Quiróz reported that his YouTube channel, where he had posted several videos on human rights abuses taking place in the Amazonian regions of the country, had been taken down due to complaints from other users. Francisco Canaza, who blogs about politics and human rights issues in Peru, reported that his blog was hacked and left offline for several days. The control of the country of their work. In 2009, Carlos Quiróz reported that his blog was hacked and left offline for several days.

In October of 2010, blogger José Alejandro Godoy was sentenced to three years in prison and a fine of \$125,000 for defamation of former politician Jorge Mufarech, a minister under Alberto Fujimori. Mufarech pressed charges after Godoy refused to take down a post in which he commented on threats that Mufarech had allegedly made against a parliamentary advisor.<sup>28</sup>

#### Internet in Peru

In 1991, José Soriano founded the non-profit organization Red Científica Peruana (Scientific Net of Peru or RCP), which established Peru's first ISP and administers the .pe domain.<sup>29</sup> RCP built the nation's first websites and assisted news organizations and government agencies in developing websites and networked data systems.<sup>30</sup>

Peru opened its telecommunications market to competition in 1994, but Telefónica del Perú—co-owned by the government and Telefónica of Spain—still dominates the market.<sup>31</sup> Peru has one Internet Exchange Point (IXP), Nap Perú, which offers multilateral settlement-free peering to most Peruvian ISPs.<sup>32</sup> Its affiliates include América Móvil Perú, Americatel Peru, Comsat Perú, Telefónica del Perú, and Telmex Perú.<sup>33</sup> In March of 2008, Peru's Organismo Supervisor de Inversión Privada en Telecomunicaciones (Telecommunications Investment Supervisory Board or OSIPTEL) approved a resolution aimed at increasing Internet access, improving the quality of service, and

reducing connection costs by encouraging greater ISP competition.<sup>34</sup> Since the resolution was passed, the cost of accessing national data circuits—which ISPs must do in order to provide ADSL service—has fallen by more than 90 percent.<sup>35</sup> The majority of Peruvians access the Internet from public cafés, but as more ISPs enter the market, in-home access may soon become more affordable and thus more common.<sup>36</sup>

In December of 2010, Telefónia del Perú, one of the largest ISPs in the country, instituted a monthly limit for downloads by its subscribers that reduced connection speed for subscribers who exceeded the limit. Subscribers and advocates voiced outrage at this development, and OSPITEL officials soon passed a regulatory measure that effectively dismantled the policy.<sup>37</sup>

The International Telecommunication Union reports that the Internet penetration rate in Peru grew from 3 percent in 2000<sup>38</sup> to 36.5 percent in 2011. Data from the National Institute for Statistical Information indicates that in 2011, 16 percent of Peruvian households had Internet connections, and 56 percent of Peruvians had Internet access.<sup>39</sup> The government-run Telecommunications Investment Fund (FITEL), which collects one percent of all telecommunications company revenues in the country in order to finance ICT development, launched an \$11.5 million project in August 2008 to open Internet centers in over 1,000 rural communities in Peru, bringing access to more than one million citizens.<sup>40</sup> FITEL projects are also working to provide broadband service to 6,000 rural towns throughout the country.<sup>41</sup>

In June 2012, Congress approved a law aimed at promoting broadband adoption throughout the country.<sup>42</sup> The bill's author argued that the law would help facilitate "social inclusion, socioeconomic development, competition, and national security."

In 2007, the government began working to expand educational technology with the One Laptop per Child (OLPC) pilot project. In 2008 UNESCO awarded Peru an honorable mention for its success with OLPC, <sup>43</sup> though critics argue that instead of buying laptops, the government should focus on the basic needs of Peruvian children, many of whom live in poverty. <sup>44</sup> The project nevertheless has become a model for technology-based education initiatives in developing countries. <sup>45</sup> As of 2012, approximately 900,000 laptops had been distributed, with a focus on rural or disadvantaged communities. <sup>46</sup>

As of 2011, the EU-funded Euro-Solar program, which promotes renewable energy toward improving living conditions for people in the poorest Latin American countries, had brought solar panels to 130 rural villages in Peru that are not connected to the electricity grid. The Euro-Solar program brings to each village a kit including antenna for satellite Internet and laptop computers.<sup>47</sup>

## Legal and Regulatory Framework

Peru is a member state of the United Nations<sup>48</sup> and the Organization of American States.<sup>49</sup> The country's constitution guarantees freedom of expression and freedom of the press and explicitly outlaws the intentional closure or suspension of information-disseminating institutions.<sup>50</sup> The constitution also guarantees citizens the right to solicit and receive information from a public agency, so long as they do not infringe on the privacy of another citizen.<sup>51</sup> Personal information may be released only by court order, if it is deemed necessary to legal proceedings or investigations concerning national security.<sup>52</sup> The constitution also expressly prohibits infringement on personal or family privacy through electronic information systems.<sup>53</sup> The Instituto Prensa y Sociedad (Institute

for the Press and Society or IPYS), an autonomous organization, monitors and issues regular reports on government adherence to freedom of expression and freedom of information laws.<sup>54</sup>

In 2003, the Criminal Code was amended to outlaw cybercrime and the unlawful use of or interference with a database or network.<sup>55</sup> Between 2004 and 2008, the government approved several laws that forbid minors' access to pornography and make filtering and blocking of pornography mandatory for places offering public access to the Internet.<sup>56</sup>

In May 2007, provisions of Law 28119 of the Criminal Code were modified to prohibit minors from accessing chat rooms or any virtual network with content that is either pornographic, "against morality and good manners," "against physical and psychological health," or disruptive to "personal or familiar privacy." According to the new law, public Internet facilities must have child-only sections where minors can access the Internet separately from adults. The law requires that children using the Internet in public spaces be under the supervision of a parent or guardian at all times and explicitly prohibits adults from accompanying children to an Internet café unless they are the parent or guardian of the child in question. <sup>58</sup>

Peru is a member of the Trans-Pacific Partnership Alliance, a group of Pacific Rim countries engaged in a long and largely private trade agreement process led by the United States. The TPP agreement affects various areas of trade including intellectual property. Leaked documents from 2011 indicate that the agreement would impose "a broad ban on breaking digital locks on devices and creative works (even for legal purposes), a minimum copyright term of the lifetime of the creator plus seventy years, privatization of enforcement for copyright infringement." It would also allow for government seizures of computers and equipment involved in alleged infringement. Because proceedings around the treaty have been private it is not entirely clear how the agreement, if finalized and ratified, would affect Internet users in Peru.

### Surveillance

Under certain circumstances, Peru's Criminal Code authorizes the Office of the Prosecutor to use electronic tools in criminal investigations. Decree 957 of the Criminal Code authorizes police to conduct video surveillance or monitor telephone conversations if they pertain to investigations of organized crime, drug trafficking, terrorism, espionage, or "grave" violent crimes. Any form of electronic surveillance used in a criminal investigation must be approved by a judge. Any

Surveillance was a major feature of the administration of Alberto Fujimori. Political opposition figures in particular were frequently subject to surveillance during his time in office. Unfortunately, some of the equipment and practices from this period are still in use today. In 2001, several politicians and journalists brought a petition to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights alleging that the National Intelligence Service had wiretapped their phones.<sup>63</sup> Another group of journalists filed similar charges in 2003.<sup>64</sup>

In 2003, former President Alejandro Toledo introduced Decree-Law 922, which stipulates that oral hearings for crimes defined as terrorism must be open to the public and the media. Yet the law also forbids people from bringing cameras, tape recorders, and other similar technology into the courtroom.<sup>65</sup>

In November 2006, former President Alan García supported legislation that would allow the

government to "supervise" the activities of Peruvian NGOs that receive foreign funding.<sup>66</sup> In September 2007, the Constitutional Court ruled that certain provisions of the bill, including those requiring NGOs to report expenditures to the Agencia Peruana de Cooperación Internacional (Peruvian International Cooperation Agency or APCI) and authorizing the APCI to revoke the licenses of NGOs without a court order, were unconstitutional.<sup>67</sup>

In 2012, Congressman Alberto Beingolea proposed a controversial computer crimes bill that would place strict limitations on the ways in which users can legally access and use a network. The bill would also expand powers for government and law enforcement officials to track user activities online by eliminating constitutional protections for critical pieces of personal information, such as IP addresses. Although the bill has not forward in the legislative process, it is due for consideration in the 2013 term.<sup>68</sup>

## **ONI Testing Results**

The ONI conducted testing in September 2011 on one ISP. ONI testing revealed no evidence of Internet filtering in Peru. Earlier ONI testing in May 2009 on two ISPs, Telefónica del Perú and Telemex Perú, had the same result.

# Conclusion

Sustained economic growth has allowed the Peruvian government to advance its efforts to overcome the digital divide, making Peru a regional leader in ICT development. Government and police officials must obtain the permission of a judge before using electronic surveillance in criminal investigations, but reports indicate that there have been violations of this mandate. Though the government has passed several laws regulating online privacy and pornographic content in public Internet cafés, ONI testing revealed no evidence of Internet filtering in Peru.

#### **Notes**

<sup>1</sup> "ITU ICT Eye: Peru," International Telecommunication Union, http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/ICTEYE/DisplayCountry.aspx?code=PER.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Portal del Estado Peruano, "Organización del Estado [Organization of state bureacracy]," http://www.peru.gob.pe/directorio/pep\_directorio\_gobierno.asp.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Comisión de la Verdad y Reconcilación, "Truth and Reconciliation Commission: Final Report," http://www.cverdad.org.pe/ingles/ifinal/index.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Attacks on the Press 1999: Enemies of the Press," Committee to Protect Journalists, March 22, 2000, http://cpj.org/2000/03/title-74.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Simon Romero, "Peru's Ex-President Convicted of Rights Abuses," *The New York Times*, April 7, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/08/world/americas/08fujimori.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Juan Jesús Aznárez, "Fujimori se reencarna [Fujimori reencarnated]," El Pais, May 3, 2009,

http://www.elpais.com/articulo/reportajes/Fujimori/reencarna/elpepusocdmg/20090503elpdmgrep\_5/Tes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Report: Peru's Fujimori pleads guilty in bribery case," *CNN*, September 28, 2009. http://edition.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/americas/09/28/peru.fujimori.trial/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> US Department of State Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, "2011 Human Rights Report: Peru," June 21, 2012,

http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dynamic\_load\_id=186536.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Newspaper editor jailed for defamation in Peru," Committee to Protect Journalists, January 14, 2010, http://cpi.org/2010/01/newspaper-editor-jailed-for-defamation-in-peru.php.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> "Peruvian radio host jailed on defamation charges," Committe to Protect Journalists, June 10, 2010,

http://cpj.org/2010/06/peruvian-radio-host-jailed-on-defamation-charges.php.

- 12 "Peruvian Supreme Court frees editor jailed for defamation," Committee to Protect Journalists, June 21, 2010, http://cpi.org/2010/06/peruvian-supreme-court-frees-editor-jailed-for-def.php.
- 13 "Investigación politicial sindica a alcalde como autor intelectual de crimen de periodista," Instituto Prensa y Sociedad, October 5, 2012, http://www.ipys.org/alerta/1202.
- <sup>14</sup> "Attacks on the Press in 2012: Peru," Committee to Protect Journalists, https://cpj.org/2013/02/attackson-the-press-in-2012-peru.php.
- <sup>15</sup> "Journalist who reported on corruption attacked in Peru," Committee to Protect Journalists, June 26, 2012, https://cpj.org/2012/06/journalist-who-reported-on-corruption-attacked-in.php.
- 16 "Perú: IPYS emite informe sobre ataques a la prensa ocurridos en los primeros meses del año," Instituto Prensa y Sociedad, March 1, 2013, http://www.ipys.org/noticia/1529.
- <sup>17</sup> Latin American Network Information Center, "Peru," University of Texas at Austin, http://lanic.utexas.edu/la/peru/. See also: Coordinadora Nacional de Radio, "Nuestras Asociadas [Our associates]," http://www.cnr.org.pe/asociadas.php.
- 18 "Constitución Política del Perú [Political constitution of Peru],"

http://www.tc.gob.pe/legconperu/constitucion.html.

- 19 "The government revokes another media licence in the Amazonas region," Reporters Without Borders, January 20, 2010, http://en.rsf.org/peru-the-government-revokes-another-20-01-2010,36157.html.
- <sup>20</sup> "Government maintains ban on Amazonian radio station silenced since June," Reporters Without Borders, September 21, 2009, http://en.rsf.org/peru-government-maintains-ban-on-21-09-2009,33404. 21 Ibid.
- <sup>22</sup> Radio la voz de Bagua Grande, http://radiolavozbaguagrande.blogspot.com/.
- <sup>23</sup> Juan Arellano, "Peru: How the Media Handled the Allegations Against Toledo," Global Voices Online, October 10, 2007, http://globalvoicesonline.org/2007/10/10/peru-how-the-media-handled-the-allegationsagainst-toledo/.
- <sup>24</sup> Juan Arellano, "Peru: Chimbote in blogs," Global Voices Online, November 3, 2009, http://globalvoicesonline.org/2009/11/03/peru-chimbote-in-blogs/.
- <sup>25</sup> Juan Arellano, "Peru: Second Electoral Round Kicks Off," Global Voices Online, April 28, 2011, http://globalvoicesonline.org/2011/04/28/peru-second-electoral-round-kicks-off/.
- <sup>26</sup> Juan Arellano, "Peru: Bloggers Targeted by Hackers," Global Voices Online, July 18, 2009, http://globalvoicesonline.org/2009/07/18/peru-bloggers-targeted-by-hackers/. <sup>27</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>28</sup> Juan Arrellano, "Peru: Blogger Sentenced for Defamation of Former Politician," Global Voices Advocacy, November 4, 2011, http://advocacy.globalvoicesonline.org/2010/11/04/peru-blogger-sentenced-fordefamation-of-former-politician/.
- <sup>29</sup> Red Científica Peruana, http://www.rcp.net.pe/. See also Red Científica Peruana, "Nuevas políticas para el registro de nombres de dominio peruanos [New policies for registering Peruvian domains]," https://www.nic.pe/nuevas politicas docs.php.
- <sup>30</sup> Eduardo Villanueva Mancilla, "La experiencia de internet en el peru: a diez años de la red cientifica peruana [The Internet experience in Peru: ten years of the Scientific Net of Peru]," July 2002, http://macareo.pucp.edu.pe/evillan/Eduardo percent20Villanueva percent20Mansilla/Escritos files/exper.pdf.
- <sup>31</sup> Jeffrey S. Bernstein, "Information Technology in Peru: Liberalization and Deregulation," December 19, 2000, http://www.jsbernstein.com/initeb/liberalization.html. See also: Organo Supervisor de Inversión Privada en Telecomunicaciones, "Plan Estratégico 2007-2011 [Strategic Plan 2007-2011]," http://www.osiptel.gob.pe/Index.ASP?T=T&IDBase=3297&P= percent2FOsiptelDocs percent2FGPR percent2FSOBRE\_OSIPTEL percent2F.. percent2F.. percent2FGCC percent2Fel\_sector percent2Fnormas\_osiptel percent2FFILES percent2Fres\_PD percent2F2008 percent2FPEI2007\_2011.pdf.
- <sup>32</sup> Nap Perú, http://www.nap.pe/.
- 33 Ibid.

- <sup>34</sup> Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, "Policies and Regulatory Update: Peru Report 2008," October 15, 2008,
- http://www.mtc.gob.pe/portal/apectel38/plenary/08\_tel38\_plen\_023\_PERU\_UPDATE\_final\_+\_osiptel.pd f.
- 35 Ibid.
- <sup>36</sup> "A fines de año se superarían los 20 millones de usuarios de telefonía móvil, estima Osiptel [OSIPTEL estimates that there will be more than 20 million mobile telephone users by the end of the year]," Andina, October 20, 2008, http://www.andina.com.pe/Espanol/Noticia.aspx?id=X2QUNDrkS5U=.
- <sup>37</sup> "Ospitel ordena a Telefónica del Perú suspender restricción a servicios de Internet [Ospitel orders Telefónica of Peru to suspect restrictions on Internet service," *El Comercio*, December 10, 2010, http://elcomercio.pe/economia/682289/noticia-osiptel-ordena-telefonica-peru-suspender-restriccion-servicios-internet.
- <sup>38</sup> "ITU Internet Indicators 2000," International Telecommunication Union, http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/icteye/Reporting/ShowReportFrame.aspx?ReportName=/WTI/InformationTechnologyPublic&RP\_intY ear=2000&RP intLanguageID=1.
- <sup>39</sup> "Promulgan Ley de Promoción de la Banda Ancha en el Perú," FITEL, July 21, 2012, http://www.fitel.gob.pe/noticia-promulgan-ley-promocion-banda-ancha-peru.html.
- <sup>40</sup> Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, "Policies and Regulatory Update: Peru Report 2008," October 15, 2008,
- http://www.mtc.gob.pe/portal/apectel38/plenary/08\_tel38\_plen\_023\_PERU\_UPDATE\_final\_+\_osiptel.pd f.
- <sup>41</sup> Ibid. See also: Michael Schwartz, "FITEL fund supports Peruvian rural broadband," Developing Telecoms, May 20, 2008, http://www.developingtelecoms.com/content/view/1244/26/.
- <sup>42</sup> "Congreso aprueba ley para promover banda ancha en el pais," Terra Perú, June 17, 2012, http://noticias.terra.com.pe/nacional/congreso-aprueba-ley-para-promover-banda-ancha-en-el-pais,9eb77ee523af7310VgnVCM20000099cceb0aRCRD.html.
- <sup>43</sup> United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, "Shanghai TV University and Egyptian Ministry to receive the 2008 UNESCO King Hamad Bin Isa Al Khalifa Prize for the Use of ICTs in Education," November 25, 2008, http://www.unescobkk.org/education/ict/online-resources/databases/ict-in-education-database/article/kb/shanghai-tv-university-and-egyptian-ministry-to-receive-the-2008-unescoking-hamad-bin-isa-al-khalif/awards/.
- <sup>44</sup> Larry Abramson, "Laptops May Change The Way Rural Peru Learns," National Public Radio, December 13, 2008, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=96510072.
- <sup>45</sup> Ministerio de la Educación, "Una laptop por niño entre las 5 iniciativas educativas más interesantes del mundo [One Laptop per Child named one of the five most interesting education initiatives in the world]," September 26, 2008, http://www.minedu.gob.pe/noticias/index.php?id=6998.
- <sup>46</sup> Michael Trucano, "Evaluating One Laptop Per Child(OLPC) in Peru," EduTech, March 23, 2012, http://blogs.worldbank.org/edutech/olpc-peru2.
- <sup>47</sup> Mattia Cabitza, "Rural Peru gets connected," *Guardian*, Novembr 28, 2011, http://www.guardian.co.uk/global-development/poverty-matters/2011/nov/28/rural-peru-gets-internet-access
- <sup>48</sup> Member States of the United Nations, http://www.un.org/en/members/.
- <sup>49</sup> "Member States," Organization of American States, http://www.oas.org/en/member\_states/.
- <sup>50</sup> "Constitución Política del Perú [Political constitution of Peru],"
- http://www.tc.gob.pe/legconperu/constitucion.html.
- <sup>51</sup> Ibid.
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Ibid
- <sup>54</sup> Instituto Prensa y Sociedad, "Acceso a la Información [Access to information]," http://www.ipys.org/acceso.shtml.
- <sup>55</sup> Organization of American States, Department of Legal Cooperation, Cyber-Crime Legislation by Country,

"Peru: Legislación Nacional [Peru: national legislation],"

http://www.oas.org/juridico/spanish/cyb\_per\_codigo\_penal.pdf.

- <sup>56</sup> Presidency of the Cabinet of Ministers, "Ley que prohíbe el acceso de menores de edad a páginas web de contenido pornográfico 285-2005-PCM [Law that prohibits the access of minors to web pages with pornographic content 285-2005-PCM]," 2005.
- <sup>57</sup> Iriarte y Asociados, "Boletín legal sobre tecnologías de la información y propiedad intelectual [Legal bulletin on information technologies and intelectual property]," January 2008, http://www.iriartelaw.com/apc-aa-

iriartelaw/img\_upload/80fbc41a7158c9c9b59314f28f167fb1/BoletinIA3.pdf. <sup>58</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>59</sup> Katitza Rodriguez and Maira Sutton, "TPP: Biggest Threat to Global Internet Since ACTA?" *Global Voices Advocacy*, May 1, 2012, http://advocacy.globalvoicesonline.org/2013/05/01/tpp-biggest-threat-to-global-internet-since-acta/.
- <sup>60</sup> Ministerio Público, Fiscalía de la Nación, "Nuevo Código Procesal Penal [New procedural penal code]," http://www.mpfn.gob.pe/ncpp/files/56198d\_D percent20leg. percent20957.pdf.
  <sup>61</sup> Ibid.
- 62 Ibid.
- <sup>63</sup> Report No. 1/01, Case 12.085, Ana Elena Townsend et al v. Peru, January 19, 2001, http://www1.umn.edu/humanrts/cases/1-01.html.
- <sup>64</sup> "Report: Peru," Privacy International, December 2006,
   https://www.privacyinternational.org/reports/peru/ii-surveillance-policy.
   <sup>65</sup> Ibid.
- 66 "Peru: NGO Bill Threatens Human Rights," Human Rights Watch, November 9, 2006, http://www.alertnet.org/thenews/newsdesk/HRW/c65f16fd56193e69c32839be52473fd9.htm.
  67 "Ley Favorece a ONGs en Perú [Law Favors NGOs in Peru]," *Correo del Sur*, September 8, 2007, http://www.correodelsur.com/2007/0908/reader.shtml?ongs.htm.
- <sup>68</sup> Katitza Rodriguez, "Peru's Online Crime Bill Harms Innovation and Privacy," Electronic Frontier Foundation, July 31, 2012, https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2012/07/peru-online-crime-bill-chills-innovation-and-impacts-privacy. See also Juan Arellano, "Peru: The Cybercrime Bill is Back," *Global Voices Advocacy*, April 24, 2013, http://advocacy.globalvoicesonline.org/2013/04/24/peru-the-cyber-crime-bill-is-back/.